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The Sisters of Notre Dame legacy is built on their commitment to meeting the needs of the times.  Since 
their founding in 1850, these needs have continually changed and evolved, and the sisters have done the 
same in meeting those needs with great love and care.  Today the needs of the times are driven by the 
declining number of sisters in the congregation and the need to transition all ministries to lay leadership 
and governance.  The work of the National Sponsorship and Networking Office (NSNO) is focused on this 
overarching goal.  In that way we honor and advance the 175-year SND legacy.

On July 1, 2024, the NSNO marked its 4th year of operations as part of the SND USA governance structure 
established in July 2020.  Since that date, the office has continued to work with each of our sponsored 
ministries as they advance their mission and embrace their future in the face of many challenges and 
opportunities.  This work is coordinated with the leadership and guidance of the National Ministry 
Corporation (NMC) Board including the work of NMC liaisons with each ministry.  In this past year, NSNO 
and the NMC continued to focus on:

- sharing knowledge of our SND legacy and mission with our lay leaders
- achieving an embedded understanding of SND sponsorship and its significance to governing and 

leading to ensure a viable future for the ministry
- promoting accountability for Catholic identity and mission

With changing times and the multiple new challenges for many of our ministries, governing boards and 
leaders face difficult decisions in ensuring future sustainability for mission. We applaud the board and 
ministry leaders for their dedication to mission and vision.

Accountability to the NMC for mission and Catholic identity promotes the future sustainability for our 
ministries and supports the full transition to lay leadership.  This year marked the second year of 
implementation for the Assessment for Sponsored Ministries, and 10 of the ministries have now 
completed this process.  The NSNO and NMC also held annual report meetings with each ministry that 
included discussions of best practices that promote effective governance.   

A significant accomplishment this year was the completion of the Formation for 
Sponsored Ministry program design and booklet. The program was introduced at 
the annual leadership gathering, and Sr. Joanne Keppler also implemented the 
program with the NMC board as a template for implementation with our 
ministry boards.

The office continued to provide operational support to the NMC Board in their 
governance role as the sole member of each ministry.  This included gathering 
financial data and other measures of performance and accountability for each 
ministry, sharing best practices for leadership and governance with each 
ministry, planning NMC board meetings, and facilitating communications 
between the NMC and the ministries. 
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The NMC Board members represent all 
four regions of SND USA and each serves 
as the liaison to one, two or three 
sponsored ministries.  Bruce Jarosz is the 
board chair; Sr. Carol Gregory vice chair; 
and Sr. Pat Garrahan, secretary.  
Members include Nancy Coonis, Jane 
Meier, Sr. Mary Ethel Parrott, and Sr. 
Mary Frances Taymans.  Dr. Laura Koehl 
serves as ex officio.

The annual leadership gathering in October 2023, Leadership in Catholic Ministry:  Grace and Possibilities,  
was an opportunity to promote an understanding of leadership in an uncertain world and featured 
keynote speaker Mr. Chris Lowney, renowned author, public speaker and leadership consultant. Sessions 
focused on topics related to the challenges and opportunities we face in leading Catholic ministries and 
the value of personal and community discernment in addressing these as leaders.  

An important priority was to continue to develop relationships and collaborate with SND USA national 
offices to promote the SND mission.  This led to positive outcomes that helped promote understanding 
of roles and the work of the office with sponsored ministries and supported special projects to promote 
mission.

The future of mission lies in the transition to lay leadership in our ministries and on our boards.  Our lay 
leaders have welcomed the opportunity to be collaborators on this mission journey.  It is vital and urgent 
that we continue to ensure the Catholic identity and integration of our SND sponsor 's charism and 
mission for those leaders.

Nat ional Minist ry Corporat ion

Nat ional Minist ry Corporat ion Sponsorship St at em ent  Excerpt

What  is Sponsorship?

- Sponsorship is a structured relationship between ministries and the Catholic Church.The sponsor, authorized by and in the 
name of the Church, directs and influences the sponsored ministry which exists to meet an apostolic need and further the 
mission of Jesus.

- Sponsorship is defined by the reserved powers held by the National Ministry Corporation Board (NMC), which are outlined in 
each sponsored ministry?s Code of Regulations/Bylaws.

- The Sisters of Notre Dame (SND) relate with the sponsored ministries directly through the NMC and the National 
Sponsorship and Network Office (NSNO). This represents a major shift in the role of the laity in the Church. In passing on the 
charism, mission, and legacy to lay leadership, the Sisters of Notre Dame provide support and services through the NSNO. 
These services focus on guiding principles, assessment and formation processes, professional development, and networking 
opportunities.

Self -sust ain ing m inist r ies:

- The goal for  Sisters of Notre Dame sponsored ministries is for each to be fully self-sustaining in Catholic identity, mission, 
financial resources,  governance, and leadership.

- To provide guidance, support and formation the Sisters of Notre Dame have invested in the NSNO and the NMC at no cost 
to the ministries. The NSNO provides Catholic identity and mission integration resources, board development guidance, and 
networking opportunities. The NMC provides financial analysis to promote sustainability and best practice suggestions to 
promote strong governance.

The NMC Board held its annual meeting and retreat at St. Joseph Heights (Covington, KY) in late 
September 2023.  The board furthered its focus and objectives in working to promote Catholic identity 
and mission in SND in self sustaining sponsored ministries.  One of the outcomes of the annual retreat 
was the statement on sponsorship.  Sr. Joanne Keppler presented an overview of the Formation for 
Sponsored Ministry program that was implemented with the NMC Board throughout the year.
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Minist ry Transit ions

La Reina High School & Middle School Governing Board resolved to close the school on January 23, 2024 
effective June 30, 2024.  On January 24, school president Tony Guevara, Laura Koehl and Nancy Coonis 
announced the board's decision to close the school to the faculty and staff.  A letter to all stakeholders 
followed.  

Notre Dame College (NDC) announced its closure on February 29, 2024.  Sponsorship by the SNDs had 
ended in February of 2023.  The college was founded by the Sisters of Notre Dame in 1922.  Since that 
time, numerous sisters have graduated from the school, and many have served as faculty and staff 
members, administrators and board members.  The NDC mission and legacy live on in so many, including 
all of those dedicated sisters and the many communities and people they have served. 

Sponsored Minist r ies Updat es

On April 26, St. Claire HealthCare (Morehead, KY) entered into an expanded partnership with the 
University of Kentucky, a collaboration that will ensure St. Claire can continue its 60-year tradition of 
servicing the healthcare needs of the people of Eastern Kentucky.  As part of the agreement, St. Claire 
established a $30-million community foundation dedicated to funding projects that continue the SND 
mission in the local area.  The new SND Eastern Kentucky Foundation is a sponsored ministry under the 
SND National Ministry Corporation and held its first board meeting on June 19, 2024.  Officers of the 
foundation are Sr. Marla Monahan, chair; Sr. Judine Lambert, treasurer; and Ben Caudill, secretary.

Other transitions include Notre Dame Academy Los Angeles announced plans to open an all girls middle 
school in the fall of 2024 (NDA President Lilliam Paetzold presented this plan and information to the SNDs 
at the Thousand Oaks Center to keep them informed of these changes); the Notre Dame Academy (OH) 
board approved the new addition of a front entrance as part of the Empowering Women - Transforming 
Lives campaign as well as a new strategic plan; and St. Charles Community Center (Covington, KY) 
welcomed 34 SNDs from the Covington Region as new residents.

Julie Billiart in Westlake, OH opened August 25, 2023, with 44 students in 
kindergarten through 2nd grade.  The Most Reverent Edward Malesic, Bishop of 
the Diocese of Cleveland, celebrated Mass before blessing and dedicating the 
school's Our Lady of the Immaculate Conception Chapel in September.  The JBS 
board also completed plans to open a new school in Brecksville, Ohio in August of 
2024.

Leadership Transit ions

After eight years serving as Assistance Principal (2016-2020) and Head of School (2020-2024), Lynn Cherry 
resigned from Lial Catholic School (Whitehouse, OH) effective June 30, 2024.  Ms. Cherry has given years 
of loving service and dedication to Lial as an outstanding teacher and leader and impacted the lives of 
many with her mission-centered leadership.  Following a national search, Mr. Christian Mocek was 
appointed Head of School effective June 1, 2024.  Mr. Mocek brings a solid record as a leader with 
experience in school advancement, strategic planning, and donor engagement having served as 
president at Reitz Memorial High School in Evansville, Indiana.
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In December, Dr. Jacqueline Hoynes was appointed as President of Notre Dame Schools (Chardon, OH) 
after serving as principal of Notre Dame Elementary and Middle Schools since 2020 and Interim President 
of Notre Dame Schools in 2023.  Dr. Hoynes brings an extensive career as an educator, superintendent 
and school leader who has a sincere admiration for the SND mission.

Trish Miller, President of Notre Dame Academy (Park Hills, KY) resigned her position and  Jane Kleier, the 
school's chief communications officer, is serving as the school's interim president while the school 
searches for a permanent replacement.  Jack VonHandorf serves as the principal.

Annual Meet ings and Repor t s

Ministries present their annual reports to the NSNO and NMC liaison.  Written reports were received by 
June 30, and annual report meetings were scheduled throughout the spring and summer.

Successes

- engaging with growth opportunities - enrollment 
growth, new programs/schools/centers

- commitment to SND mission and Catholic identity 
- anniversary celebrations
- recruiting new board members 
- facility expansions/improvements 
- academic performance and recognition
- workplace, school and employee recognitions
- new partnerships
- diversification of funding sources.

Challenges

- enrollment decline and changing demographics 
- recruiting new talent
- board succession 
- inflationary pressures 
- leadership transitions 
- parent relations
- social/cultural issues 
- increased competition
- adjacent development/highway construction 
- addressing building repairs and expansion needs

Mission Assessm ent s

The Assessment of Sponsored Ministry is now in its second year of implementation.  This year 
assessments were received from Notre Dame Academy and Maria Early Learning Center (Toledo, OH), Lial 
Catholic School (Whitehouse OH) and Notre Dame Learning Center Preschool (Thousand Oaks, CA).  
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Program s

The third annual Rural Health Student Experience (RHSE) 
welcomed two students from both Notre Dame Academy 
in Los Angeles, CA and Park Hills, KY; three students from 
Notre Dame Academy in Toledo, OH; four students from 
Notre Dame-Cathedral Latin School in Chardon, OH; and 
four chaperones to Morehead, KY for a week of shadowing 
health care professionals at St. Claire HealthCare (SCH).  

Students participated in skills labs including suturing; fetal pig dissection; and, new this year, virtual 
reality healthcare simulation.  Students also participated in a half day of community service at Rowan 
County Christian Social Services, a food and clothing distribution center, and dinner at the home of SCH 
CEO Donald Lloyd and his wife Monti.  Lisa Fredrickson, NSNO, and Sr. Judine Lambert, SCH, plan this 
yearly program.



Twent y-one SNDs served on m inist ry boards t h is year .  

The NMC Board approved 31 new board m em bers t o nine sponsored m inist ry boards.

Ministry Board Current Chair Incoming Chair

Notre Dame Academy - Park Hills Mark Hausfeld Jessica Rawe

Notre Dame Learning Center Preschool Joe Woodall Margaret Meland

SND EKY Foundation Board NA Sr. Marla Monahan

Board Chair  Transit ions

Governing Boards
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In person interactions and discussions with sponsored ministry boards were a priority this year including 
regular meeting and board retreats.  Dr. Koehl and Sr. Joanne Keppler held a welcome and information 
session via Zoom on September 21, 2023 for the five incoming board chairs.  They also held two New 
Board Member Welcome and Information sessions via Zoom in November. 

Two SND Network Zoom meetings were held bringing professionals across the network together to 
discuss relevant topics and share strategies.  The first Zoom was held in October with marketing and 
admissions professionals.  A Zoom with campus ministry professionals was held in February and included 
presentations by Ann Clark, Co-Director of Justice, Peace, and Integrity of Creation; Sr. Jenny Zimmerman 
from Young Adult and Vocations; and Sr. Lisa Novak of SND Mission Effectiveness.

The NSNO also:

- facilitated a meeting for all the sponsored ministry leaders via Zoom on May 12, 2024.  Topics of 
discussion included transitions, NMC updates, Fall Leadership Gathering, and resources among 
others.

- provided a document for guidance on working with the LGBTQ+ community, which was shared 
with the ministries in February.

- facilitated the creation of an insurance consortium, which includes nine sponsored ministries.

Fifty ministry leaders, the largest gathering to date, participated in the Annual Sponsored Ministry 
Leadership Gathering at Lial Renewal Center in Whitehouse, OH in October.  This year 's theme was 
Leadership in Catholic Ministry:  Grace and Possibilities.  The keynote speaker was Chris Lowney, board chair 
of CommonSpirit Health (America's largest nonprofit health system), one-time Jesuit seminarian, 
Managing Director of JPMorgan & Co. on three continents, and author.  His presentation "Great 
Leadership in a VUCA World" discussed leadership in a world of volatility, uncertainty, complexity and 
ambiguity.  Continuing the leadership theme, Sr. Leanne Hubbard presented sessions on Discernment in 
Leadership and Community Discernment, and Sr. Joanne Keppler shared the Formation for Sponsored 
Ministry program.

The office assisted in this year 's Charism Experience held in March at Bethany Retreat Center in Chardon, 
OH led by Sr. Lisa Novak and Sr. Donna Paluf with 22 participants representing a diversity of ministries 
from all four regions.

Engagem ent s and Present at ions
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The office produces two newsletters a year with distribution in November and May.  The newsletters are 
sent through Constant Contact to over 500 contacts and continue to get an above industry average open 
rate of 55%.  A hard copy of the newsletter is mailed to approximately 60 ministry leaders.

The Annual Report is distributed electronically in the fall and provided to participants at the Annual 
Sponsored Ministry Leadership Gathering in the fall.  Opens on Constant Contact continue to get an 
above industry average open rate of 68%.

The NSNO website has been updated with new photos; award recipient lists; refreshed RHSE page; and 
resources, including videos.

The office regularly communicates with sponsored ministries and affiliated schools with messages for 
Catholic School's Week; Catholic Sister 's Week; Network Awards Announcements; SND Feast Days; and 
Easter, Thanksgiving and Christmas greetings.

The office produces and distributes a yearly calendar to the ministries to highlight important SND 
celebration days, national meetings and reminders of when documents and reports are due to the office.

A perpetual calendar with proverbs, bible verses and quotes from St. Julie Billiart, Sr. Maria 
Aloysia, Fr. Bernard Overberg, and historical figures and a sticker were created to promote 
the SND history and charism.  These items along with bookmarks, booklets, sticky note 
pads and other stickers are available by contacting the office  or visiting the NSNO website.

Nat ional Of f ices Collaborat ion

Resources and Com m unicat ions

The office collaborated with Justice, Peace, and Integrity of Creation Co-Director Ann Clark on the 
development of videos promoting the centrality of Catholic Social Teaching to our Catholic identity.  There 
are two videos addressing Catholic Social Teaching from the SND perspective and eight videos with SNDs 
discussing their service in a variety of ministries.  The videos can be found on the NSNO website.

Lisa Fredrickson and Dr. Koehl participated in the planning of the SND USA SOAR (Strengths, 
Opportunities, Aspirations, Results) Summit in Chardon, OH that was held September 11-13, 2023.  The 
summit engaged sisters and lay employees to design a shared vision for the future of SND USA.

Lisa represents the NSNO on the national "Lunch & Learn" committee that organizes opportunities for 
employees in SND USA to learn more about the mission and ministry of the sisters through presentations 
hosted in all four regions of SND USA.

The office introduced the SND National Vocation and Young Adult Team to sponsored ministries and 
affiliated schools via email to promote their work in vocation accompaniment, education, promotion, and 
response to the spiritual needs of young adults through various programs, activities, resources, and 
outreach.  Ministry and school leaders were encouraged to circulate the email to their faculty and staff 
with an invitation to subscribe to the Vocation and Young Adult Team's monthly newsletter. 
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Net work  Awards

Transform at ive Leadership Award

Sr. Maureen Burke, President, St. John School, Ashtabula, OH

Jackie Hetrick, Art Therapist/Art Teacher, Julie Billiart School, Westlake, OH

Ben Hopper, Principal, Cardinal Mooney Catholic High School, Sarasota, FL

Lisa Nowak, Director, Maria Early Learning Center, Toledo, OH

Amanda Ramey, DO, Medical Director, St. Claire HealthCare, Morehead, KY

Nichole Smith, President/CEO, St. Charles Community, Covington, KY

John Venturella, President, Clearwater Central Catholic High School, Clearwater, FL

Jack VonHandorf, Principal, Notre Dame Academy, Park Hills, KY

Gospel Wit ness Award
Jessica Callahan, RN, BSN, Director of Case Management, St. Claire HealthCare, Morehead, KY

Belinda Cogsville, Day Shift Supervisor, St. Charles Community, Covington, KY

Brad Fuller, Assistant Head of School, Notre Dame Academy, Los Angeles, CA

Bridget Price, Campus Minister, Notre Dame Academy, Park Hills, KY

Fat her  Bernard Overberg "Teacher  of  Teachers"  Award
Janie Carrillo, Middle School Teacher, St. Leo School, Versailles, KY

Sr. Joanne Keppler, Director of Professional Learning, Notre Dame Schools, Chardon, OH

Katie Kindry, 4th Grade Intervention Specialist, Julie Billiart School, Akron, OH

Molly Proudfit, Assistant Principal for Academics/Teacher, Notre Dame Academy, Park Hills, KY

The National Network Awards formally recognize outstanding contributions 
of SND network employees and volunteers to the achievement of the 
mission, vision and charism of the Sisters of Notre Dame.  They were 

announced on May honoring 16 employees representing all four regions, 
sponsored and affiliated schools and healthcare.
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Dist inguished Graduat e Award

All SND sponsored schools and 24 affiliated schools recognized a total of 49 middle and high school graduates with the DGA.
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Sponsored Minist ry and Af f i l iat ed School Census

As of April 2024
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